
ADDENDUM TO REPORT  

The below additional evidence was received following circulation of the 
draft report.   

From:  Landowner 1   

To: Stephanie Clarkson, Legal Officer.   

Dated: 24th February 2023 









 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 



 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 



From: Stephanie Clarkson, Legal Officer,  

To: Landowner 1  

Dated: 15th March 2023  

 

Dear XXXXXX 
  

I refer to your letter dated 24th February 2023, and I have now had the 
opportunity of considering the issues you have raised. 
  
The s53 Modification Order process is not to determine ownership of any 
land but to determine whether or not an alleged Public Footpath exists in 
law. The evidence of an Inclosure Award is considered to be good 
evidence of the existence of Public Rights of Way, and the County has no 
specific interest in the ownership of any of the affected land at the time of 
the Award. 
  
The Award was prepared in 1771 during which time the practice involved 
obtaining authorisation by an Act of Parliament. The County is unable to 
comment on the procedure for the creation of Inclosure Awards which 
would have been in place at that time. It is now too late to challenge the 
validity of a legal document which was prepared some 250 years ago, and 
the County has to take the evidence on face value unless there is any 
evidence to the contrary.  The County has found no evidence to contradict 
the Inclosure Award. 
  
In determining this application, the County has no interest in which Parish 
the alleged route runs through as this is irrelevant  to the question of 
whether or not the Public Footpath exists in law. The current Parish 
boundary runs along the West side of Packington Lane and crosses over 
to the East side of the lane along a stretch of the claimed route. The line 
of the alleged Public Footpath is therefore partially within each of the 
Parishes. Parish boundaries can change over time, and it may be that this 
boundary has changed at some point in the past, but this is not a 
consideration relevant to whether or not public rights exist over this 
route. 
  
The content of your letter does not provide further evidence as to whether 
or not the public Right of Way exists over this route and therefore the 
recommendation within my report will remain unchanged. This letter and 
my response will be appended to the report for Panel to see. If the Panel 
decide that there is sufficient evidence to reasonably allege that public 
rights exist over this route and that an Order should bemade to add the 
route to the Definitive Map, then any person has a right to object to the 
Order once it has been made. This objection would then be submitted to 
the Planning Inspectorate together with any other objections and 



representations made within the objection period allowed.  The Planning 
Inspectorate will hear the case by way of a public inquiry or by written 
representations and will then either confirm the order with or without 
modifications or decide that the order should not be confirmed.   
  
If in the meantime you have any further evidence in respect of whether or 
not the public footpath exists over the alleged route, then I would be 
grateful if you could forward it to me for consideration. 
  
Kind regards 
  
Stephanie 
 
 

 




